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Dear Friends, 
 
Welcome to the September edition of Window on Wesleys: 
people speak of a summer ólull,ô but I am not sure any of us have 
felt it.  This summer among our community we have had 
weddings, new homes, new jobs, illness, some hard endings with 
redundancy or grief, travel for work and holidays, and much 
prayer and preparation for the year to come.  This is a community 
with far reach, indeed.  Demonstrating that, we were honoured to 
welcome His Excellency the President of Fiji and his wife for a 
special visit at the Chapel in July: they had come to the UK for the 
opening of the Commonwealth Games, and were very pleased to 
visit the Museum especially, and to receive prayers for Fiji.  We 
were also glad to have visit a group of presidents of historically 
black Methodist colleges and universities from the USA, and also 
representatives from our global Methodist partners before our 
British Conference, including folk from Rwanda, Samoa, the USA, 
and further afield.   
 
At our church meeting in June, we reflected on our values as a 
community.  The top three were welcome, hospitality, and 
worship: people reflected on their value for pastoral care, for 
being known, and for having encouragement in the church 
community wherever they were in their life.  We will be taking 
these values forward as we develop our mission this year, and it 
was a proud thing to hear people speak about how you have 
stood with one another through some hard times.  What we do in 
worship prepares us for our work in the week, whether paid or 
unpaid, at home or out and about. 
 
This summer I have been two weeks at the Lambeth Conference, 
and Iôve written about that elsewhere in this issue: I will also be 
attending the World Council of Churches in Germany as one of 
two British representatives in the first week of September.  But as 
far as we travel, the local is what grounds us, and where we do 
the work of church.   
 



 

My proudest moment this summer was seeing the video of one of 
our church children at the end of his first experience of music 
camp, playing keyboards in a band, and wanting to see how he 
could use these gifts in church. 
 
Amidst all of this, we are coming into some hard times as inflation 
rises.  We will be using our benevolent fund as much as we can 
to help one another bridge the gap at the end of months or when 
money has run short.  Who we are together is strong, noisy, 
joyful, and truth-telling: I suspect this year will hold many 
surprises, and much joy and hardship both: through it all God is 
faithful.   
 
Jen   
 

Lunchtime Music Recitals in September  
@ Wesleyôs Chapel 

 
4th  Lewis Kingsley Peart - Piano 
 
11th  Roger Press - Piano  
 
18th   Yoshino Kitao - Voice 
 
25th   Sally Belcher - Viola 

 
Tuesdays @ 1.05pm 
Entry Free of Charge 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

A big thank you to John Showemimo, a longtime friend and 
member of the Chapel who penned the following hymn which 
should be sung to the tune ñCrashing Watersò.  John heard our 
Choir Director, Mikyung Kim, play the tune on the organ and was 
inspired by Holy Communion to write this hymn. 
 
 

All are welcome to this table 
Here our Master shall we meet 

Joined as one from every nation 
Here God's family is complete 

  
Hear the words of Christ The Saviour 
Hereôs my body, shared for you 

Take and eat, with joyful gladness 
May it fill thee: life anew. 

  
Take this cup, my brothers, sisters 
Hereôs my blood, itôs shared for thee 

Giving thanks unto The Father ð 
Do this to remember me. 

 
Thank you Lord, our gracious Father 

You have called us to the feast 
Where weôre fed and nourished truly 

From the greatest to the least. 

 
Our Minister, the Revd Steven Cooper, writesé 
 
Grace and peace to you, as summer begins to wane, and as we 
enter September together as the unique and extraordinary 
community that is Wesleyôs Chapel & Leysian Mission!  After a 
few weeks away for me during the summer, it is wonderful to be 
back and refreshed for the start of this new Methodist 
connexional year.  There is much to celebrate as we look back 
over the year just completedðnot least as we have continued, 
stage by stage, to emerge from the deepest extents of the 



 

constraints placed on our life together by the Covid pandemicð
and there is much to look forward to in the year ahead. 
 
It was an absolute joy, last Saturday, to spend the day with many 
of you at the seaside at Southend: it was an excellent occasion 
for getting to know many of you better; and we shared in a spirit 
of fellowship and celebration that I feel set us up really well, as a 
Christian community, to do our job of bearing witness to the grace 
and goodness of God in Jesus Christ in the months ahead.  We 
know there are some difficult times ahead, if not already, 
concerning costs of living; at the same time, in spite of these 
challenges, as people of Christ we have Good News to declareð
Good News that is realised, in times such as these, in our 
capacity and initiative for supporting one another as brothers and 
sisters in the human family.  We see the face of Christ in the face 
of our neighbour, and we are moved by the risen Christ to love 
our neighbour, even at cost to ourselves. 
 
A highlight for me of the past few weeks was our young adultsô 

visit to the Taizé Community in 
central France for the last week 
of July.  Driving by minibus via 
the Eurotunnelðon the very 
day that a traffic meltdown on 
the approach to Folkestone was 
at the top of the news 
headlinesðmade for a long 
journey!  But it could not have 

been more worthwhile: the whole group had an immense 
experience over the course of the week.  There are many words 
that can be used to describe a week in Taizé: deeply special, 
valuable, incredible fun, amazing, transforming, joyful, enriching, 
óan experience like no otherô. 
 
Paradoxically, it is very hard to convey in writing the depth of the 
experience that lies behind such wordsðit is a combination of 
many different things: from journeying together, to living together 
(as campers or in dormitories), to meeting new friends from all 



 

over the world, eating with them each day, sharing with them in 
daily reflection on passages from the Bible and on our lives at 
home (with outstanding input from the monastic Brothers of the 

Community itself), to joining with 
folk with hugely diverse 
backgrounds and experiences in 
workshops on key issues, to 
worshipping with the whole 
community each day in a 
multiplicity of languagesðyet in a 
way that is extraordinarily 
accessible and engaging for allð

to marvelling at the beauty of the Burgundy countryside and the 
crystal clarity of the night-time starscape, to enjoying a crêpe and 
an evening refreshment accompanied by the joyous energy of a 
throng of young guitarists and people dancingé and much more 
besides.  It is one of those things that, to be understood, simply 
has to be experienced!  And it was a deeply moving experience 
for me to be able to introduce some of our younger adults here at 
Wesleyôs to all this in our trip this year. 
 
One of the themes of the conversations that the young adults at 
Taizé shared in this year was óBecoming creators of unityô.  This 
theme was approached over the course of the week from six 
different angles: óthe joy of receivingô, ófostering dialogueô, ówe are 
all brothers and sistersô, ósolidarity with the whole of Creationô, óa 
passion for Christian unityô, and ólet God unify our heartsô.  There 
was much in this that 
speaks to the challenges 
facing us at the moment, in 
this time of economic crisis, 
of strain on our 
communities, and the toxic 
character of much of our 
politics.  It was an 
experience from which I 
myself have taken away 
much, and doubtless this 



 

will be reflected in my preaching etc over the year ahead. 
 
We will be visiting Taizé again next summerðopen to everyone 
aged 15 to 29.  If youôd like to join us, please save the date: 30th 
July to 6th August 2023.  There will be more information about this 
to come in due courseé in the meantime, a reminder that there is 
a small taste of Taizéðfor all agesðto be had here at Wesleyôs 
every month: in the form of our Taizé-style service of 
contemplative prayer, echoing the style of the daily evening 
worship in Taizé itself, at 7pm on the first Sunday of the month.  
We gather as usual for this at 7pm on Sunday 4th September right 
here: do join us! 
 
And as always donôt hesitate to contact me, if youôd like to talk 
about Taizé, or about absolutely anything else that is on your 
mind! I am here for you. You can reach me on 07483 160593ðor 
at the Chapel most days. Is always a privilege to share with you 
in whatever life brings your wayðplease do be in touch. 
 
Wishing you every blessing this month, and in the year ahead, 
 
Steven 
 

Summertime and the living is easyé. 
 
Or thatôs what Ella Fitzgerald said. Iôm not sure I believe her at 
this point! 
 
Summer at the chapel has been many things, but Iôm not 
convinced easy was one of them. Of course by the time you read 
this we will have had our seaside outing but it has taken a fair bit 
of organising. Particular thanks must go to Beatrice and Tracey in 
the office whoôve been a huge help to me.  
 
Elsewhere weôve had the heatwave summer, which has meant 
putting out a water stand with the tea thermoses repurposed to 
hold iced water for passers-by. A small act in itself but I think 
there were as many people taking pictures of it as were availing 



 

themselves, and it was even mentioned to me in Norfolk, so word 
travelled clearly!  
 
Small simple acts of kindness are of course the churchôs stock-in 
trade. If you have any ñmaybe the chapel couldò ideas, please let 
us know. Weôre already looking into providing a hot lunch and a 
warm space come the winter. If youôd like to help with it (including 
publicising it to your neighbours/colleagues), please do let me 
know, weôre planning ahead so that when winter comes we shall 
be able to help our neighbours. The earlier we can have a fully-
organised plan in place, the better prepared we will be to make it 
happen. Currently we are thinking Monday or Thursday 
lunchtime. 
 
Thomas Smith ï Leysian Missioner 

 
Attending the Lambeth Conference 

 
I was unsure what Lambeth would be like, and I can't think of a 

more extraordinary gathering of 
people: over 650 Anglican 
Bishops and their spouses from 
all across the globe. 
 
Just the fact that spouses are part 
of the programme speaks of the 
wide cultural and theological 
diversity among the 165 nations 
and provinces represented.  For 

many, it is a full time if unpaid job, and Bishopôs spouses often do 
extraordinary mission and other work.  For example, Mrs Wande 
Aida Eriminio (Aida, for short) from South Sudan who convened 
the small group I was a part of is also an ambassador for South 
Sudan, working in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International 
Cooperation.  She also houses herself multiple orphans and 
grows all her own food, working alongside her husband. 
 



 

For the first time the Anglican Communion has accepted that 
provinces (in Keithôs case, the Episcopal Church of Scotland) 
which have same sex marriage as an option are a full and faithful 
part of the family, but at this Conference, the same sex spouses 
were present but not invited to the spousesô programme ï this felt 
an odd accommodation, especially as by the end of the two 
weeks many who cannot accept same sex marriage had 
nonetheless become good friends with the same sex spouses 
present.  
 
Archbishop Justin did not pull his punches in the Bible exposition 
on 1 Peter, the central text for the Conference: it's obvious, but 
hearing out loud that you cannot oppose slavery and its effects 
without also opposing patriarchy and the inequality of women is 
important. These things have formed a large part of my 
discussion in small groups, as we learned about each other's 
lives.  
 
My Bible study group included women from South Sudan, Ghana, 
the USA, and Guyana. We have laughed, cried, and had good 
fellowship - and very honest sharing, helped by interpreters. The 
biggest takeaway for me is that 'ordinary life' somehow has to 
continue during times of war and political oppression - and these 
are the women who make that happen. Babies are born, elderly 
and orphans cared for, church life continued - in the strength of 
Jesus Christ. 
 
It was excellent to see our President Graham Thompson 
participating with Archbishop Justin and other ecumenical guests, 
and promoting our mutual work on climate emergency. Being a 
Methodist here I've been greeted with great hospitality. Global 
and United Kingdom leaders have been keen to make 
connections, and renew them. Remember that United Kingdom 
Anglicanism is not just the Church of England, I do not think the 
question of unity and mutual recognition is a dead letter! 
Most of all, to praise God together is a joy, and to commit again to 
God's work each of us.  
 



 

And a note arriving today from another South Sudanese Bishopôs 
wife, currently living in a refugee camp in Uganda with displaced 
people, having fled conflict as a whole church community: 
 
From Mama Bishop Yunia, Liwolo Diocese, South Sudan 
 
éI hope you are doing well I still remember in being together in 
Lambeth conference, we have reached well in Uganda in the 
refugee settlement camp where we are taking care of the south 
Sudanese refugees in exile. Thank you so much for praying for us 
for the safe journey mercies. 
 
The women and children in the refugee settlement and the 
Diocese of Liwolo at large are very happy and warmly received 
your regards and greetings, they are very eager to learn from the 
teaching we received from Lambeth conference. 
 
I kindly ask you to pray with us as we looking for resources to be 
able to organize this training in the near future so that they can 
benefit fully. 
 
I thank God for drawing yourself to me so that we can be able to 
pray for each other and share things and experiences together in 
one accord. We pray to the Almighty God to grow our relationship 
and to strengthen it as we stand firm in Jesus Christ. 
 
Looking forward to hear from you soon and may the 
Almighty bless you 
 
With Love 
 
Mama bishop Yunia, Matron of Liwolo Diocese. 
 

 
 

 
 
 



 

What we did on our holiday 
 
Who else remembers those essays at school after we came back 
from holiday? There was always someone whoôd been 
somewhere amazing while the rest of us were trying to make our 
holidays sound far more exciting. Every year there were more 
shark attacks reported off the English shore in those essays than 
was ever the case in real lifeé 
 
In August Erick and I did go off on a summer jaunt, if only for a 
day. 
 
Since I was 14 (no that is not ancient history!) I have helped 
every summer at a privately owned railway, opened just three 
weekends a year to the public, with all the money raised going to 
charity.  
 

Covid years excepted, The Norton 
Hill Light Railway has been a 
feature of summers in Snettisham 
since the 1980s. As a small boy I 
rode on it, then when I was a bit 
older I was invited to lend a hand. 
Since then I have learnt how to do 
just about everything needed to 

make the day go well. Even driving the engines. Being 7 1/4ñ 
gauge, but based on a 750mm railway, the locomotives are 
around a ton each and can handle a train of 25 people on the 
1km trip. There are two bridges and a tunnel, and a level crossing 
which also makes a good Ticket barrier!  
 
Among the good causes helped this year were church appeals, 
schools, youth groups and the local homelessness charity. As 
well as the trains a ñvillage feteò with stalls is organised, each 
weekend a different group comes to help, The Lions, The Rotary 
and The Roundtable. Consequently, thereôs different stalls each 
weekend.  



 

I suspect Erick will be annoyed that he wasnôt there when the Fire 
Engine was being displayed. With railway strikes he only 
managed to come for one of the six 
days. He also missed much of the 
locomotivesô misbehaviour.  
 
Sadly, I somehow doubt Iôll ever 
convince the trustees we really ought 
to have an onsite railway for 
Wesleyôs, my idle moments have 
been spent trying to think how we 
could run a route perhaps from the 
front to back gates with a little bridge up and down the door steps 
on the North sideé 
 
Thomas Smith ï Leysian Missioner 
 

 
Donôt miss the Worldôs Biggest Coffee Morning  

for MacMillan Cancer Support 
 
The Worldôs Biggest Coffee Morning 
is Macmillan Cancer Supportôs biggest 
annual fundraising event, held to support 
people living with cancer. People all over 
the UK either host or attend a Coffee 
Morning to raise money for Macmillan.  
 
The official date is Friday 30th 
September, but a coffee morning to 

support MacMillan can be held at any time. From a group in the 
garden, sharing a coffee over a screen or a takeaway cake and 
cuppa, you can hold yours however you like. 
 
Last year, 2021, Macmillan raised over £11 million and hopes to 
top that this year. 
 
Find out more at: https://coffee.macmillan.org.uk 

https://coffee.macmillan.org.uk/


 

 

 



 

When the Church first agreed that the Earth  
went around the Sun 

 
Did you know that it was only 200 years ago, on 11th September 
1822, that the Roman Catholic Church admitted that the 16th 
century astronomer Galileo Galilei might have been right about 
the Earth orbiting the Sun.  The College of Cardinals reversed the 

Churchôs condemnation of his ideas. 
Galileo had spent the last nine years 
of his life under house arrest for 
publishing his work on the subject. 
 
Galileo (1564 ï1642) was a brilliant 
scientist and a pious Catholic. Albert 
Einstein called him the father of 
modern science, and he was one of 

the first to state that the laws of nature were mathematical. He 
was not infallible, however: his theories on tides were quite 
wrong: he described the idea that the moon influenced them as 
ñchildishò and ñoccultò.  
 
His support for heliocentrism, a theory that had existed since the 
Ancient Greeks, however, was spot on, but the consensus at the 
time ï political, scientific and religious ï held that the Earth was 
the centre of the universe, and that any other view was ñfoolish, 
absurd and hereticalò. That was the conclusion of the Inquisition 
in 1615. 
 
Some 17 years later, Galileo published his theories, but 
unfortunately in a way that alienated the Pope, who until then had 
given him support as a scientist. He was tried by the Inquisition, 
who found him ñvehemently suspect of heresyò, forced him to 
recant, and subjected him to house arrest. It could have been 
worse. 
 
The Cardinalsô decision in 1822 was a bit late to help Galileo, but 
it represented a big shift for the Roman Catholic Church ï though 
it was not until 1835 that his work was removed from the Vaticanôs 



 

list of banned books. And it was only in 1992 that Pope John Paul 
II conceded officially that the Earth was not stationary in the 
heavens. Eight years after that he apologised to Galileo for the 
way he had been treated. 
 
And finallyéé 
 

I know what you meant, but itôs not what you saidé. 
 
Some real life extracts from church announcements that didnôt 
come out quite righté  
 

¶ Announcement in the church bulletin for a National PRAYER 
& FASTING Conference:  The cost for attending the Prayer 
& Fasting conference includes meals. 
 

¶ Report in a church magazine:  Miss Charlene Mason sang I 
will not pass this way again, giving obvious pleasure to the 
congregation. 
 

¶ From a pew-sheet:  Ladies, don't forget the jumble sale.  
Nowôs your chance to get rid of all those things not worth 
keeping around the house. Don't forget your husbands. 
 

¶ From a pew-sheet:   The sermon this morning is entitled 
óJesus Walks on the Waterô. The sermon tonight will be: 
óSearching for Jesusô. 
 

¶ From a pew-sheet:  Next Thursday there will be try-outs for 
the choir. Do go along if you can sing at all. They need all 
the help they can get. 
 

¶  From an announcement:  Sadly, Barbara remains in the 
hospital. She is having trouble sleeping, and so has 
requested tapes of the ministerôs sermons. 
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